MINUTES OF THE SPRINGDALE TOWN BOARD MEETING – August 20, 2007. 

IN ATTENDANCE: Town Chairman Ed Eloranta, Supervisor I Wayne Hefty, Supervisor II Richard Schwenn, and Clerk Vicki Anderson.

CALL TO ORDER: by Eloranta, 8:00 p.m.

NOTICE OF THE MEETING: pursuant to Wisconsin Open Meeting Law was confirmed.

By 8/17/07 the agenda was posted in the three customary locations in the Town of Springdale as required by law and as an additional service to the citizens, a notice of the meeting was published in the “Mt. Horeb Mail” on 8/16/07 and “Town and Country Shopper” on 8/15/07. 

MINUTES: MOTION by Hefty/Schwenn to approve the minutes as distributed of the 7/16/07 meeting. Motion carried 3-0.

WIND TURBINE FEASIBILITY-AARON RITTENHOUSE: No action since A. Rittenhouse was not in attendance. 

WIND TURBINE PERMITTING ORDINANCE: In general, the TB agreed it was worthwhile to complete the task of adopting a basic permitting ordinance to preserve and protect the public health in locating wind turbine systems (systems). It is understood that the town does not have much authority to regulate the systems and does not want to prevent nor make too expensive alternate energy technologies, which may be our future. Therefore, the TB will direct the town attorney, in preparation for the September TB meeting, to further refine the draft “Large Wind Energy System Ordinance” to emphasize: **requiring a wind tower to be set back a distance equal to twice its height from roads, utility lines, property lines and structures; **requiring a reclamation plan for an unused system; and including a sense of community as the basis for a setback requirement from the historic Springdale Lutheran Church and Donald Park.    
M. Sutter/rezoning from A-1 to B-1 for Farm Sales/Sec. 29/Sutter Dr., MOTION by Hefty/Schwenn to issue final approval for the rezoning as approved by the Dane County Board of Supervisors and County Executive. Discussion: Since towns share zoning authority with Dane County, this is the “veto step” by which the TB can approve or veto a rezoning. This zoning petition was previously approved by the PC and TB before action by Dane County. Motion carried 3-0. 
SPRINGDALE COMMITTEE ON UTILITIES IN THE RURAL ENVIRONMENT (SCURE) ACTIVITIES: The TB formed SCURE to work for the town to persuade the Public Service Commission to select the Northern route (Beltline) for the proposed 345 kilovolt transmission line. Members are: David Atwell, chair, Bryan Biggers, Marilyn Gardner, Rick Gordon, Linda Hitchman, Mark Lotta, and Jim Skiles. Gardner and Skiles presented an overview of the committee’s plan of action since the August announcement by ATC of the two recommended routes. 

*Encourage Springdale residents to attend the ATC open houses scheduled for August 20-23.

*A detailed map of the route is now posted in the town hall for citizen review.

*At the time of the ATC submittal to the PSC in October 2007, the committee proposes a mailing to all residents/landowners to update them on the opportunity to submit comments to the PSC and to suggest effective messages endorsing the Northern route. 

*Make information available via the “Mt. Horeb Mail” and “Town and Country Shopper”, town bulletin boards and webpage, and by emailing any committee news to citizens upon their request. 

*Explore collaborative efforts with the other eight towns on the proposed Southern route and with the DCTA. At one time it was suggested that the towns association consider hiring a lawyer to represent the towns.
*Learn more about the process from the PSC, DOT, and other government agencies with a significant role in the permitting.

*Prepare another mailing in 2008 to update residents/landowners about the next steps to keep the line out of Springdale. The PSC has one year from the date of acceptance of the ATC application to render a decision. The public hearing may not be held until September or October 2008. 

*Continue to investigate obtaining formal intervenor status on behalf of the Town. 
*Contact information: town website: www.tn.springdale.wi.gov,   town email: townofspringdale@mhtc.net,  the PSC project Docket # 137-CE-147, and  PSC’s website: http://.psc.wi.gov.
*In a long-term perspective, investigate whether amendments to the land use plan re: siting utilities in the rural environment, would be useful. 

In conclusion, the TB is appreciative of the tremendous work of the committee and any mailing expenses for 2008 will be considered in the 2008 budget discussions later this year. Both mailings may be included in the fall and spring newsletters at a cost savings. 
PLAN COMMISSION: 

A. U.S. CELLULAR TOWER-T. BETHEA, AGENT/HEIGHT EXTENSION-EXISTING TOWER/LUNDE LANE/SEC.8:

MOTION by Schwenn/Hefty to approve the conditional use permit #2046. Discussion: The proposal to increase the height of the existing tower on Lunde Lane by 18% or 56’ to enable a redundant microwave link to transmit all of US Cellular’s cell traffic in southwestern WI to its Madison switching facility is recommended for approval by Evans Associates Consulting Engineers, the RF engineering consultant hired by Dane County. In addition to the conditions on the existing tower in CUP #1963, four additional conditions are recommended in Evan’s report dated August 15, 2007. Motion carried 3-0. 
B. J. HOFFMAN LANDS-C. PHARO/BEN FRANKLIN ST./SEC. 34/REZONE #9771 FROM C-1 AND A-1 TO R-1 FOR A SINGLE FAMILY RESIDENCE AND COMBINE SMALL LOTS: MOTION by Hefty/Schwenn to approve the rezoning and combination of small lots for the construction of a single family residence with the conditions recommended by the Plan Commission. Discussion: At the 7/30/07 PC meeting the following conditions were recommended:”…to approve the rezoning with the permitted uses in R-1 restricted to those found in A-1  (The permitted uses in R-1 of Community living arrangements for less than nine (9) persons and Foster homes for less than five (5) children licensed under section 48.62, Wis. Stats. are not permitted with this rezoning.), and to allow the a deed restriction to combine Lot 6, Block 30, part of Lot 7, Block 29, and the vacated street between them for the purpose of creating one lot for building purposes.” Motion carried 3-0.
Driveway Permit RENEWAL/M. Kasimatis/N. riley Rd./Sec. 2: MOTION by Hefty/Schwenn to grant a one-year extension to Driveway Permit Part 2 issued on 9/11/06 and to waive the $100 fee. Discussion: Since the shared driveway access onto North Riley Road has been constructed and in use for several years, public safety features have not changed, and no additional site visit is necessary, the fee is waived. Also, the TB agreed to retain the current Private Driveways Ordinance language by which the application for an extension of a driveway permit is acted on by the TB, rather than granting the authority to the Town Chair on a case-by-case basis. Motion carried 3-0.
C. STEINHAUER/1718 WASHINGTON STREET/DETERIORATING STRUCTURE/SEC. 34: No action, information only. C. Steinhauer acknowledged receipt of the letter dated August 6, 2007 from town attorney Christopher Hughes in which it was requested that C. Steinhauer contact the attorney or town building inspector to permit an inspection of the condition of the house; and to correct the unsafe situation by August 31, 2007 or the Town will consider taking additional formal steps, including initiating the raze procedure pursuant to Wis.Stat. 66.0413. C. Steinhauer stated that he will be in contact with the attorney. 
The town attorney fees will be the responsibility of the landowner. 
T. TEMPLE/ACCEPTANCE OF ROAD IMPROVEMENTS-HIDDEN RIDGE TRAIL/REDUCTION IN LETTER OF CREDIT/SEC. 20/ AND CHANGE IN 75’ SETBACK:

MOTION by Hefty/Schwenn to adopt TOWN OF SPRINGDALE RESOLUTION NO. 07-08-1:

Resolution by the Town Board of the Town of Springdale Accepting Public Improvements and 

Authorizing a Letter of Credit Reduction
Recitals

A. Temple Development Corp. (the “Subdivider”) and the Town of Springdale (the “Town”) entered into an “Agreement for Land Division Improvements, Plat of Hidden Ridge” dated October 6, 2005 (the “Agreement”).  
B. The Agreement required the Subdivider to install Improvements and provide the Town with a Letter of Credit. 
C. The Subdivider has asked the Town to accept a number of the Improvements and to reduce the amount of the Letter of Credit.

Resolution

Now, Therefore, the Town Board of the Town of Springdale resolves as follows: 

1. Acceptance of Improvements.  The Town accepts the following Improvements, (the “Accepted Improvements”) and certifies that the Accepted Improvements are in compliance with the Agreement and with the standards and plans and specification of the Town: 

Items No. 4 Erosion Control and Item No. 24 Turf Restoration, in Exhibit B, “The Improvements Needed to Serve the Plat” in the Agreement

2. Reduction in Letter of Credit.  The value of the Accepted Improvements is $39,453.20.  Accordingly the Letter of Credit may be reduced from $78,907.20 to $39,454.  

3.    One-year Guarantee Period.   For purposes of the guarantee period in the Agreement,     

      the date this resolution is adopted is the date of final acceptance of the last 
      Improvement which starts the one-year guarantee period.  Motion carried 3-0. 
MOTION by Hefty/Schwenn to support the change in setback for Lot 1, The Plat of Hidden Ridge, as requested by Terry Temple in the correspondence to the TB dated 8/15/07. Discussion: The 75’ setback from the road for all of the lots in the subdivision was imposed by the developer, not the town. A 25’ setback is required by the County. The neighbor residing on Lot 2 spoke in favor of the change in order to save the buffer of oak trees between the two lots. Motion carried 3-0.        

J. BRUNER/ACCEPTANCE OF ROAD IMPROVEMENTS-THORSON RD./REDUCTION IN LETTER OF CREDIT/SEC. 10: MOTION by Schwenn/Hefty to approve the acceptance of the road improvements, to reduce the letter of credit from $100,000 to $15,000 and to adopt the revised  TOWN OF SPRINGDALE RESOLUTION NO. 07-08-2:
Resolution by the Town Board of the Town of Springdale Accepting Public Improvements and 

Authorizing a Letter of Credit Reduction

Recitals

D. Jefferson E. Bruner (the “Subdivider”) and the Town of Springdale (the “Town”) entered into an “Agreement for Farm to Market Road Upgrade-Thorson Road” in the March 21, 2006 meeting with revisions to the agreement in the August 7, 2006, September 11, 2006, and December 8, 2006 Town Board meetings (the “Agreement”). 
E. The Agreement required the Subdivider to install Improvements and provide the Town with a Letter of Credit. 
F. The Subdivider has asked the Town to accept a number of the Improvements and to reduce the amount of the Letter of Credit.

Resolution

Now, Therefore, the Town Board of the Town of Springdale resolves as follows:  

3. Acceptance of Improvements.  The Town accepts the following Improvements, (the “Accepted Improvements”) and certifies that the Accepted Improvements are in compliance with the Agreement and with the standards and plans and specification of the Town: 

The Improvements included in the plan prepared by Quam Engineering, LLC entitled “Bruner Road Reconstruction, Grading and Erosion Control Plan” July 11, 2006, revised July 24, 2006, and revised December 12, 2006, except for the following Incomplete Improvements listed below.

2.    Incomplete Improvements.  The following Improvements are not yet complete and    

      are not accepted by the Town at this time:  

      All temporary stone check dams and silt fence shall be removed once vegetation has been established; All ditch slopes, grades, and areas with minor erosion issues shall be restored, seeded and mulched; The culvert at approximately station 15+00 shall be unplugged; and the property iron on the west side of the cul-de-sac shall be lowered to the current finished ground elevation; as per the attached correspondence from Engineer Tyler Smith, EIT, Vierbicher Associates, Inc. dated July 16, 2007 (the “Inspection Report”). 

3.    It is understood that the Developer will prepare any necessary right-of-way vacation documents for the portion of road right-of-way that was altered due to the relocation of the cul-de-sac.

4.    It is understood that the Developer will complete items 1. through 4. on the  Inspection Report and Vierbicher Associates will inspect for satisfactory completion by the end of the one-year guarantee period.

5.    Reduction in Letter of Credit.  The value of the Accepted Improvements is 

      $85,000.  Accordingly the Letter of Credit may be reduced from $100,000   to 
      $15,000.  

6.    One year Guarantee Period.  For purposes of the guarantee period in the    
      Agreement, the date this resolution is adopted is the date of final acceptance of  

      the last Improvement which starts the one-year guarantee period. 
Motion carried 3-0.
ROAD UPGRADE ORDINANCE/SPECIAL ASSESSMENTS/DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENTS: MOTION by Hefty/Schwenn to refer the amendments to the Town of Springdale Code of Ordinances Title 9 Chapter 3 and to the Town of Springdale Land Use Plan to the PC for review and recommendation at their 8/27/07 meeting. Discussion: Currently, land divisions of more than 35 acres in size are not reviewed by the town. This has created confusion in the allocation of density units, in the upgrade to farm-to-market roads required by development, etc. Therefore, to consistently inform all land dividers of town policies and to avoid “buyer beware” situations, the town attorney recommended amendments to the town plan and ordinance to bring all land divisions before the PC/TB. After the PC review the amendments will be discussed again and acted on at a TB meeting. Motion carried 3-0.  
SPRING ROSE ROAD RECONSTRUCTION REQUEST BY TOWN OF VERONA: No action, information only: Town of Verona Chairman Dave Coombs informed Town Chair Eloranta that the plans to complete a major reconstruction of Spring Rose Road with a request for financial assistance from the Town of Springdale have been abandoned. 
TDR COMMITTEE AND PLAN COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS: MOTION by Hefty/Schwenn to support the nominations of Mike Fagan to the Plan Commission and Julie Rae to the TDR/PDR committee to fill the vacancies to be created when Jim Tracy, PC Chair and Katherine Coyle, TDR/PDR committee member, relocate to Kentucky. Mike Fagan has agreed to continue to serve on the TDR/PDR committee. Motion carried 3-0. 
VFD UPDATE AND HIRING OF FULL-TIME FIRE CHIEF AND STAFF/MHAFD: VFD Representative R. Schwenn is concerned with the reluctance on the part of the City of Verona to support the hiring of a full-time Fire Chief even though the City of Verona is experiencing significant commercial and residential growth resulting in more demand for emergency services. Also, in light of the proposed merger between the city and town of Verona, after which the city would own 94% of the VFD and Springdale own 6% of the land, building, and equipment, the town is wary of an arrangement in which this new VFD would bill the town for services. Therefore, the town is considering whether Springdale should prepare for a transition to full-service for fire and emergency medical services from the MHAFD. During the transition time, VFD would continue to provide fire services to the current VFD properties equal to the equity owned by the town in the VFD. MHAFD Representative Mike Lamberty relayed the MHAFD Chief Himsel willingness to discuss expanding the MHAFD service area for fire calls to include all of Springdale, not just the residents in the Mt. Horeb Area School District. Now, all of Springdale is served by MHAFD for emergency medical calls. It was envisioned that a special meeting for the Springdale citizens currently served by VFD would be held to fully discuss any proposed change in service. 
MOTION by Schwenn/Hefty to approve the bills. Motion carried 3-0.
ADJOURN: MOTION by Schwenn/Hefty to adjourn. Motion carried 3-0.

Respectfully submitted, Vicki Anderson, Town Clerk

